Dr. Dan Englejohn, Deputy Assistant Administrator Office of Policy, Program, and Employee Development USDA Food Safety and Inspection Service 349E Jamie L. Whitten Federal Bldg 1400 Independence Ave. SW Washington, DC 20250

Dear Dr. Englejohn:

The Conference for Food Protection (CFP) is an organization of food safety professionals from the regulatory, food service, retail food store, food vending, and food manufacturing sectors. Our goal is to promote food safety through collaboration. We strive for the enactment of science-based retail food laws and regulations throughout the United States.

I am writing at this time to encourage USDA Food Safety and Inspection Service (USDA-FSIS) to promulgate regulations requiring that wholesale packers or processors of mechanically tenderized beef cuts label these products to identify that they have been pinned, bladed, or otherwise mechanically manipulated in a way that tenderizes the meat by penetrating the intact muscle. CFP is requesting that USDA-FSIS implement these requirements because of outbreaks of foodborne illness that have occurred from consumption of mechanically tenderized beef cuts. Multi-state outbreaks have occurred in recent years and are well known to USDA-FSIS.

At the recently concluded biennial meeting of CFP in Providence, Rhode Island, an Issue (2010-I-005) called for the inclusion of beef cuts that are mechanically tenderized in an existing consumer health advisory that applies to raw animal proteins that are less than thoroughly cooked.

The US Food and Drug Administration's **Food** Code is a model retail food law adopted by many local and state retail food safety programs and followed by many in the retail food industry. Existing provisions of the **Food Code** call for foods of animal origin to be thoroughly cooked according to prescribed methods. An <u>exception</u> is made for whole, intact cuts of beef (e.g. steaks) because of the reduced risk of contamination of the meat below the surface. Existing USDA-FSIS regulations do not require that packages bear labeling that specifies when beef cuts have been mechanically tenderized. In many cases mechanically tenderized beef cuts appear to be to be whole, intact muscle, especially when frozen. Without clear labeling as to previous mechanical tenderization, food retailers, including restaurants and retail stores, and consumers do not have

sufficient information to safely prepare these products. In addition, consumers are not adequately advised of the potential increased health risk posed by consumption of less than thoroughly cooked mechanically tenderized beef cuts if they cannot identify them by labeling.

CFP is confident that mandatory labeling of mechanically tenderized beef cuts will reduce the incidence of foodborne illness in the US, a goal we share with USDA-FSIS. CFP is proud of the longstanding participation of USDA-FSIS on our Executive Board, committees, and Councils. Our partnership has facilitated communication between stakeholders and USDA-FSIS, increased understanding of our mutual roles and responsibilities, and given retail food professionals the tools they need to prepare and serve food safely.

If you have any questions please contact our Executive Director, Jeff Lineberry at (916) 645-2439 or jlcfp@surewest.net.

Sincerely,

Mary Fandrey Conference Chair